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Plainfield Council on Aging 
Town Offices, 304 Main St. 
Plainfield, MA 01070 

Polly Ryan, Coordinator  
413-212-1581 

pryan@town.plainfield.ma.us 

May Luncheon 
Wednesday, May 14th at Noon 

Town Hall 
 

We will be serving meatloaf, 
mashed potatoes, vegetables, 
bread and dessert. Additional des-
serts are welcome. A nurse from 
the Health Department in North-
ampton, Kelly Hughes, will be on hand for blood 
pressure readings. Dalila Madison Almquist will 
present on the findings of the Plainfield Master 
Plan Committee and welcome our wisdom in re-
turn. 
________________________________________ 
 

May 17th- Join us for a matinee at the 
Town Hall at 2 pm. A notice via MailChimp will 
be sent out to inform you about what’s playing. 
Popcorn and other treats will be had along with 
plenty of comradery. 
________________________________________ 
 

May 23rd- We’re headed to the Mount! Join 
us for a tour of Edith Wharton’s House. A van will 
leave Plainfield Town Hall at 9:30am and return 
around 3:30 (or plan on driving yourself and meet 
us there at 10:30am). Lunch is included. Please 
RSVP with Polly at 413-212-1581 or 
pryan@town.plainfield.ma.us 
________________________________________ 
 

May 28th- Sanderson Academy will host 
another senior luncheon from 10:45-12:30. 
Students from all grades will entertain us with mu-
sic beginning at 10:45 and a delicious meal pre-
pared by the cafeteria staff will follow. Please 
RSVP with Denise Sessions by May 20th at 413-
268-4404. 
________________________________________ 
 

Tech Connect continues until the remaining 
funds are exhausted. Whether you want to learn a 
new skill or need an upgrade, you can still get free 
equipment while supplies last like iPads, Chrome-

books, PC laptops, Android tablets and even a 
few desktop computers. One on one tech support 
is also available with Polly. For either equipment 
or one-on-one support call 413-212-1581 or email 
coatechdevices@gmail.com to schedule an ap-
pointment. 
 

And…the Plainfield Library hosts drop-in 
tech support every 3rd Thursday of each month 
from 5:30 pm to 7:30 pm. Tech Savvy Plainfield 
resident, Lee Locke-Hardy, has graciously volun-
teered her time for this. Thank you, Lee! 
________________________________________ 
 

Healthy Bones & Balance exercise classes 
continue to be held at the Cummington Communi-
ty House BUT ONLY every Tuesday at 4pm. 
(Note the change in time of Tuesday classes. Fri-
day classes may resume in September). Feel free 
to join at any time. The classes are free and ongo-
ing. Classes are also scheduled at the same loca-
tion on Mondays and Thursday at 9:30.  
________________________________________ 
 

Caroline Solan is our new SHINE Coordi-
nator and can answer all your Medicare/
Advantage plan health insurance questions. She 
is available in person on Wednesdays at Highland 
Valley Elder Services (HVES, 320 Riverside Drive 
in Florence). You can also call HVES at 413-586-
2000 and leave her a message or book an ap-
pointment. The most expedited way to reach her 
would be to send her an email at  
csolan@lifepathma.org.  
 

The Connector Program is run through the 
Northern Hilltown COA consortium. This program 
helps guide people in finding services beyond 
health insurance. If you need this kind of help, 
contact Jennifer O'Connell at  
communityconnectjo@gmail.com 
 

If you have questions about MassHealth, 
call Buliah Mae Thomas at the Hilltown Communi-
ty Health Center 413-238-5511 or email her at 
bthomas@hchcweb.org 
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The Plainfield Council on Aging counts on YOUR support to continue  
our important programs for local seniors! 

 

 

I would like to contribute to the Plainfield COA. My contribution of $____ is attached. 
 

(Please make out your check to the Town of Plainfield and mail to  
Plainfield COA, 304 Main St., Plainfield, MA 01070 

 
Name  _____________________________________Telephone_______________________________  
 
Address  ___________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Email______________________________________________________________________________ 

 
 

 

Happy Birthday in May! 
 
 

Jewel Green, Earl Walrath, William Sheppard, 
Mary Potter, Maggie Hendricks, Darlene Graham, 
Gerald Connell, David Kramer, Margaret Connell, 

Barbara Threatt, Hendrik Messenger,  
Margaret Keller, Emily Cavin, Lori Lamontagne, 
James Shearer, Ellen Dupont, Denise Sessions, 

Lynn Fate, Nikki Smith 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Got Food? There are several programs for 
receiving food and/or prepared meals deliv-
ered to your home regardless of your income. 
Check in with Polly to find one that fits your needs. 
And, if you wish to help a neighbor by volunteering 
to pick up food for them, please check in with Pol-
ly as well.  
 

Grab and go hot meals are available for Plain-
field’s 60 and over residents at the Cummington 
Community House. They can be picked up every 
Tuesday between noon and 12:30. To register or 
order for the first time, call Chrisoula at 634-2262 
or email croumeliotis@cummington-ma.gov. A 
suggested donation of $3 per meal supports High-
land Valley Elder Services who prepare them.   
________________________________________ 
 

Homemade Remedies For Your  
Vegetable Garden! 
 

Leftover water: After washing, steaming, or boil-
ing vegetables, set the water aside and use it to 
water your plants- it will be full of vitamins and nu-
trients. 
 

Egg shells: Rich in calcium, egg shells can act as 
a great fertilizer. Larger shell pieces can also help 
to deter slugs. 
 

Baking soda: Baking soda is a great remedy for 
mold and mildew- common problems for plants 
such as pumpkins, potatoes, cucumbers and to-
matoes. Mix the baking soda with oil (to help stick) 
and spray affected areas. 
 
 

The Plainfield Mutual Support Network (PMSN) 
has a list of volunteers willing to provide rides to 
local vendors and medical appointments. Please 
call 413-634-0170 a few days ahead to schedule 
something. Leave a message with your contact 
information and details of your transportation 
needs.  
________________________________________ 
 

The next Foot Care Clinics at the Community 
House in Cummington is scheduled for May 6th. 
Please call Piper Sagan at 413-522-8432 to 
schedule an appointment ($50) or a home visit 
($80/session).  
________________________________________ 
 

Covid test kits (expire in spring of 2025) are 
available. Arrange to get some from Shirley by 
calling 413-446-9608. She can also access dura-
ble medical equipment for you if needed. If she is 
unavailable call Polly at 413-212-1581 or Jeannie 
at 413-522-1687. 

mailto:croumeliotis@cummington-ma.gov
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 Regional News  Regional News 

Seniors Aware of Fire Education 
 
 
 
 

 

Hoping that May will warm things 
up enough for barbecuing, here are 
some things to consider for  
barbecue safety: 
 

~NEVER grill indoors. 
~ Keep grills at least 10 feet away from the side of 
any building. 
~ Keep children away from a burning grill. 
~ NEVER leave a burning grill unattended. 
~ Grills may be used on first floor decks, balconies 
or patios if there is an outdoor stairway to the 
ground or if it is on the ground level. 
~ Grills are prohibited to be used on any porch, 
balcony or deck that has a roof or overhang. 
 

Gas Grill Safety 
 

~ Propane is heavier than air and will sink to the 
lowest level. A leaky grill is a hazard to anyone 
below. 
~ Keep propane 10 feet away from any building 
openings (doors, windows, dryer vents). 
~ Keep propane 20 feet away from air intake 
vents and any ignition sources. 
 
Before lighting a gas grill: 
~ Make sure all connections are secure and tight, 
and open the lid. 
~If the flame goes out, turn off the gas and wait 10 
minutes for the gas to dissipate before relighting 
the grill. 
~Make sure the grease trap is clean. 
 
Charcoal Grill Safety 
 

~ Use only charcoal lighter fluid, not gasoline. 
~ After the coals are lit, be patient and NEVER 
add more lighter fluid to the fire. Flames can travel 
up the light fluid stream and cause very serious 
burns. 
~ Dispose of the ashes in a covered metal con-
tainer. 
 
Have a S.A.F.E and delicious barbecuing season! 
 

 

--Worth Noyes, SAFE Educator 
     Williamsburg & Cummington Fire Departments 

 
The Senior SAFE program is sponsored by many of 

your fire departments and the MA Dept. of   
Fire Services.  

 

Social Security Safety, part 2 
 
Oh the hubris. I WILL make this work, I said last 
month. Well, yes and no.  
 

I did finally find the location online in my account 
where I could block access, it is called 
“Deactivate Access”. I found it under My Profile, 
then Security. But the directions / warning scared 
me off. This is not a simple block like we do for 
our credit bureau files. To get my account un-
blocked, I will have to verify my account again by 
calling the Social Security office. Not my favorite 
thing to do… 
 

I would have to unblock my account to make any 
future changes to direct deposit (I change my 
bank, for example), or need to report a change of 
address. But as more news has surfaced about 
private individuals accessing our data, I worry 
about the data getting compromised by them mis-
using it or just messing up the software so it 
doesn’t work. 
 

If you do decide to move forward with the block, 
you can call the Social Security Administration 
and request the block. You can apply a Self Lock 
on E-Verify. 
 

In the meantime, remember the old safety warn-
ings which I will repeat, then stop nagging. Don’t 
carry your card with you. Don’t share your num-
ber over the phone, EVER, or in public. Don’t give 
out your number unless it really is necessary. 
Keep sharp watch on your bank statement to find 
any discrepancies and report them right away 
and to make sure your monthly SS payments 
come in and are correct. Do the credit report 
freeze if you haven’t already done so. 
 

Again, I now do not recommend this. Too risky for 
my blood. My parents didn’t raise a gambler! 
 
As always, stay safe. 
Jean O’Neil 
TRIAD Committee member 
jeanoneilmass@gmail.com 
413-268-2228 
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Tech. Help and Training for May 
 
 

 
GREAT NEWS! 
 

TechConnect will continue providing services 
through a partnership with Northampton Open Me-
dia. Although we have fewer trainings going for-
ward, drop-ins and tech support will continue. 
Please take advantage of ongoing service.  
 
DELIVERING NOW AND ACCEPTING NEW  
REQUESTS:  Internet Hotspots 
 

It’s not too late if you need affordable internet ac-
cess! We have a solution that may work for you. 
Hotspots are small cellular devices you can use to 
access the internet, and they work in most areas in 
the hilltowns. If you are interested in learning more, 
please contact us by phone or email. Call 413-296-
5080 or email coatechdevices@gmail.com.  
 
Tech Support Available by appointment 
 

Receive technology help by email, phone, drop-in, 
or by appointment: coaTechHelp@gmail.com, 
phone or text msg 413-296-5080 or check the web-
site, www.northernhilltownscoas.org, for loca-
tions and time. You can attend drop-in at all loca-
tions, except Nash Hill. 
 

Devices for you: PC laptops, refurbished  
Chromebooks, iPads and Android tablets  
 

There is still time to join the Digital World while sup-
plies last. We have ordered more PC laptops/ com-
puters, refurbished Chromebooks, iPads and An-
droid tablets. If you need or are waiting for a device 
to connect to the internet, have something so old it 
is not working effectively, or need a different type of 
device please contact us. Email  
coatechdevices@gmail.com, leave message at 
413-296-5080, or use online request form 
on our website, www.northernhilltownscoas.org 

 
Drop in Centers: All are Welcome at Any Location! 

(no appointment needed) 
 
 Chesterfield Community Center, 400 Main Rd. 
      Weekly on all Tuesdays from 11:00 to 2:00 
       Two Fridays, 11:30-1:30 (5/2 and 5/16) 
 
 Cummington Community House, 33 Main St. 
      Drop-In tech support, 2nd Weds. 10-12 (5/14) 
 
 Goshen Free Public Library, 42 Main St. 
      Drop-in tech support, 3rd Thurs. 12pm-2pm 
      (5/15) 
 

 Plainfield Shaw Memorial Library, 312 Main St. 
      Drop-In tech support, 3rd Thurs. 5:30-7:30pm    
      (5/15) 
 

 Westhampton Library, 1 North Rd. 
      Drop-in tech support, 4th Thurs. 2-4pm (5/22) 
 

 Williamsburg 
      Meekins Library Drop-In tech support 
      2nd Tuesday 5/13 from 10:30-12:30 
      Nash Hill Place Resident Drop-In tech support  
      2nd Tuesday 5/13 from 10 to Noon  
 

 

Tech Training: 
 

MUST pre-register for training no later than one 
week before the scheduled training date. All clas-
ses held at the Chesterfield Community Center, 
400 Main Rd, lower level. To register, email   
coaTechTrainer@gmail.com,  call or text  
413-296-5080, or sign up through the website 
www.northernhilltownscoas.org 
 
 

Tech Workshops, May into August: 

*Note Change To June Workshops  
 

On Fridays twice a month from 10:30–11:30 at 
Chesterfield Community Center 

 

5/2 -  Intro to Google Suite  
5/16-  Microsoft Word 
6/13 -  Microsoft Excel 
6/27 -  Canva 
7/18 -  Windows Basics 
8/1 -  Google Drive 
 
 

Computer Classes: 
 

No ongoing computer classes are scheduled. An 
alternate online resource for basic training can be 
accessed, with help from us, at 
www.digitalliteracyassessment.org/login/?
location=17640-MG8N-techconnect 
 
We can set up your access to this website and 
help you begin to train yourself for very basic to 
more advanced beginner digital literacy. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.northernhilltownscoas.org


5 

On the Road Again... 
 

2025 Trips 

 
Contact Francine Frenier to reserve your seat be-
fore mailing any payments to determine availability: 
413-296-4291, francine.frenier@gmail.com. Mailing 
address: 11 Stage Rd., Williamsburg, MA 01096. 
 
Day Trip June 17   Isles of Shoals Cruise in 
Portsmouth, NH. Lunch at Foster’s Clambake in 
York, Maine.  Cost $154 DUE NOW.  Make check 
payable to Landmark Tours and call 413-529-2105. 

 
Multi Day Trip June 22-26. Montreal & Ottawa. 
Passports required. Visit the Biodome, Notre Dame 
Basilica, Montreal’s Underground City, Parliament 
Hill, Cruise on the St. Lawrence River. Payment of 
$1,052 due NOW. Make the check payable to Dia-
mond Tours and mail to the address above. Wait-
list only. 
 
Day Trip July 16.  FDR Homestead & Library and 
Hudson River Cruise.  Take a scenic cruise on the 
Hudson River. Enjoy a boxed lunch on board. Tour 
the home of Franklin D. Roosevelt and the first Pres-
idential Library. Price $140. Make check payable to 
Landmark Tours and mail to the address above by 
May 28. Waitlist only. 
 
Day Trip August 3.  Triple A affiliates, Boston Red 
Sox Woo Sox vs Philadelphia Phillies Lehigh 
Valley IronPigs at Polar Park, Worcester, MA. A 
pre-game tour of Polar Park and a ballpark-fare buf-
fet are included. Cost $90.00. Make check payable 
to Francine Frenier and mail to address above by 
June 1. Waitlist only. 
 
Day Trip Sept. TBD. The BIG E, an annual favorite, 
with free entertainment at The Court of Honor 
Stage.  
 
Day Trip Oct. 9. A Chorus Line. Center orchestra 
seating for the 50th Anniversary Production on stage 
at the Goodspeed Opera House in East Haddam, CT. 
Center Orchestra seating. Lunch at The Gelston 
House. Price $177. Make a check payable to Land-
mark Tours and mail to the address above by Au-
gust 1.  
 
Multi  Day Trip October 12-18. Biltmore Estate & 
Smoky Mountains, Asheville, NC. Seven days, 
six nights. Visit the Biltmore Estate, the St. Law-
rence Basilica, historic Gatlinburg, TN & Asheville, 
NC. Guided tour of the Smoky Mountains National 
Park. Price $1,099. Discount of $25 if paid in full by 
July 18. Make the check payable to Diamond Tours 
and mail to the  address above. A 2nd bus has a 
few open seats.  
 
Day Trip  Sunday, December 7. A Holiday Event in 
Waltham, MA. Reagle Music Theater Players be-
loved Christmas extravaganza--100 performers, live 
orchestra, dancers, living nativity, and yuletide 
tunes. Pre-show lunch at The Chateau Restaurant. 
Price $160 (approx.)  Make a check payable to 
Landmark Tours and mail to the address above by 
October 13.  

Good News for May 2025 
By Deb Hollingworth 
 
Besides it is finally beginning to feel like Spring, 
the Good News this month is more about the Med-
icare Savings Program. 
 

Those of you who submitted a MSP application 
last year are beginning to get a notice from 
MassHealth asking you to “recertify”. This hap-
pens every year for anyone enrolled in 
MassHealth and although the Medicare Savings 
Program is technically a Federal benefit, not a 
MassHealth benefit, it is administered by 
MassHealth, which is why you are getting the re-
certify letter. 
 

The good news is that the recertification applica-
tion is the same as your original application. Only 
two pages. And does not require verification of 
identity or income. You once again, self declare 
your income, give your Medicare number and mail 
back to the address on the application. 
 

Some of you may have received a MassHealth 
card during the year? Perhaps you are confused 
since you can’t remember applying for 
MassHealth. The card came automatically be-
cause your income was low enough to qualify you 
for the highest level of Medicare Savings Program 
subsidy which is called QMB. Those folks with in-
come less than $2,478/ month single, or $3,349/ 
month married get an additional benefit because 
MSP will pay any co-pays or deductibles that 
Medicare doesn’t cover.  
 

If you received a MassHealth ID card in the mail, 
be sure to show it to your medical providers so it 
will be added to your record and you will not be 
charged any co-pays or deductibles. 
 

QMB is not MassHealth, and is not subject to Es-
tate Recovery. It’s a great benefit that acts like a 
Medex supplement. 
 

Which brings me to the next question. If you have 
QMB through the Medicare Savings Program, do 
you need to keep your Medex?  The short answer 
is No. QMB does the same thing as your Medex. 
The longer answer is if you give up your Medex, 
you won’t be allowed to get it back at some later 
date, as long as you have QMB.  So for folks who 
spend time out of state, like winters in Florida, you 
might not want to give up your Medex. QMB works 
in Massachusetts, but out of State medical provid-
ers may not be willing to bill it. 
 

If you have any questions, or a problem with your 
medical provider not billing QMB for deductibles or 
co-pays, you can speak with Caroline Solan, your 
SHINE counselor at Highland Valley, 413-586-
2000, or call your senior center for more infor-
mation. 
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Plainfield Council on Aging 
304 Main St. 
Plainfield, MA 01070 

 

Plainfield COA 
 

Polly Ryan, Coordinator  
413-212-1581 

pryan@town.plainfield.ma.us  
 

Shirley Todd, Chair  
Ginger237ma@yahoo.com  

413-634-2134  
 

Mary Potter, Secretary 
mary@potterhomebuilders.com 

413-734-5430  
 

Susan Honneus  
413-743-5345  

stormpetrel22@gmail.com  
 

Bonnie Phillips  
413-634-2290 

bfillups21@icloud.com  
____________________ 

 
Kristen Estelle, 

Newsletter Designer 
regionalcoanews@gmail.com 
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The COAs in collaboration with the 

HRHS Drama Company! 
 

Hampshire Regional High School Auditorium 
Thursday May 15th at 3pm  

(doors open at 2:30pm) 
 

The Picture Of Dorian Gray 
 

Let’s go see a show! Together! 
 

The High School Drama Company is teaming up with 
the local Councils on Aging to bring a special theatri-
cal experience to the community. In a unique collabo-
ration, students will perform a production for you 
(those who are 60+), providing you with the opportuni-
ty to enjoy a show at little to no cost. This partnership 
offers the students a chance to showcase their work 
in a relaxed and supportive environment, serving as a 
dress rehearsal before the official debut. For the sen-
iors, it's a wonderful opportunity to connect with the 
younger generation and enjoy an afternoon of live 
theater in an accessible and welcoming setting. It’s a 
win-win—students gain invaluable performance expe-
rience, while the community is treated to a memorable 
cultural experience. 
 

Entry is free to all COA Seniors. There will be a do-
nation bucket at the entrance if people wish to make a 
cash donation to help with the Drama Company’s ex-
penses. For more info, please contact your COA. 

Let’s Keep Talking About Death- 
Part 2 

 

May 20, May 27 and June 3rd 
4:00-5:30pm 

 

John James Memorial Hall 
42 Main St. Goshen 

 
We are continuing our series of conversations 

based on Let’s Talk About Death Over Dinner by 
Michael Hebb. Sessions will be led by End of Life 

Doula Stacey Mackowiak and take place over 
three sessions-May 20, May 27, and June 3 

from  4:00-5:30pm. 
 

Sessions will involve guided practices, journaling, 
and small group discussions on topics  

including vigil planning, life review, writing an  
epitaph, legacy planning, being present with the 

dying, and how to say goodbye.   
 

All are welcome, even if this is your first session.  
 

 Please email or call Kerry Normandin at  
268-9354 by May 12 if you would like to attend.  

 


